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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 12th November 2020 at 13:30 
By Zoom
	Present:
Cllr Graham Abbott (Chairman), Cllr Lawrence Britt, Cllr Gill Buckley, Cllr John Warne, Cllr Mike Savory
Parish Clerks: S Smyth, C Dickson
Member(s) of Land Management groups: Rob Aram, Tim Strudwick

	
	Details
	Action

	LM-0266

	Apologies for Absence 
None received.  Cllr Britt will be late.
	

	LM-0267
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Warne – item LM-0279, member of the Advisory and Scrutiny Committee

Cllr Britt – member of the Allotment Association Committee
	

	LM-0268
	Minutes of the Meeting 24th September 2020 
The minutes were confirmed as accurate by a majority vote with 1 abstention.
	

	LM-0269
	Matters Arising

LM-0185 – Low Farm Wood not yet investigated as a Community Asset

LM-0252 – Clerk to contact Park Run re number of users of the car park - not yet actioned
LM-0253 – Cllr Warne has been appointed Allotment Liaison
LM-0254 – replacement Cemetery bench - on the agenda
LM-0256 - Countryside Park aims - now approved

LM-0261 - RFO to contact LM Groups for expected spending next year - not yet actioned*
LM-0261 - Cllr Abbott to be included in the budget working group - completed
The Clerks were asked to inquire about conditions for accessing money from the Green Infrastructure Fund.*
	*RFO

*Clerks

	LM-0270
	Chairman’s Report given by Cllr Abbott
We are well into the first week of new national restrictions, and looking at Ways it is affecting life in Brundall.  
Thank you to Richard Farley for planting up the Cemetery border with roses. They should look very good in the summer.  Thank you also to Richard Farley for repairing the Cemetery bench.

With the evenings getting darker and colder it is now more important than ever for mental health and wellbeing to keep our public recreational facilities open for members of the public to use. We may need to consider updating signage for t the play area restrictions and how work parties operate for the rest of the month, with emergency work only.
Like most people in Brundall I am personally disappointed with the outcome of the Quantum planning appeal because I know how hard everyone involved worked to prevent the development. We could not have done any more.  The Village is probably going to be very unhappy at the result however we now have to accept it and move forward and work to achieve a space to satisfy most of the residents of Brundall.  Communication will be key in how this happens.
Cllr Buckley clarified that work parties at Cremer’s have been suspended for lockdown.
	

	LM-0271
	Written Report from Brundall Allotment Association – Sarah Sloan
Report received after the meeting.  Sarah sent her apologies for the meeting.
Due to the lockdown all communal work by our work party has stopped. We had hoped to start erecting the polytunnel on site, but this has now been put on hold.

Following experiences from the last lockdown and afterwards, it has been decided that the padlock should remain on the pedestrian gate. Plot holders are taking their own precautions when using the gate and padlock. We are of course lucky to have the hand washing facilities provided by the Parish Council to assist with this.

Over the summer we have had several meetings and now we are having “zoom” committee meetings. We will not be holding an AGM this November due to the present restrictions. Most of the members have agreed to continue in their current roles, including our secretary, Rob Aram. Richard Farley, our previous Chairman, has resigned from the committee to concentrate on his plot and other activities. Can I take this opportunity to thank Richard for all the hard work that he has put into the Brundall Allotment Association. Richard was instrumental in all of the recent fund raising which has led to the purchase of the polytunnel, the lovely noticeboard, and much of the gardening and recreational equipment on our site. Richard, thank you for all the work you have done to date, and for the organisational work you are still doing with the working party.

This is the time of the year when most of the harvests have taken place. Most plot holders have decided to keep their allotments into the next growing year. We still have a waiting list for new plots, and it is likely that this will continue.

We were pleased to hear from the sub-committee, following their deliberations, and welcome their recommendations. I would like to thank them all for the time and effort spent in considering the issue we raised.
	

	LM-0272
	Brundall Countryside Park – Tim Strudwick
Brundall Countryside park – Nov 2020 update 
Trees 
Despite the dry spring and summer (but not autumn), the trees are thriving with birches reaching up to 17 feet and even a few of the slow growing oaks reaching 10 feet, and some lovely autumn colour now. It looks and feels like a young woodland. 
After the first year without mowing the woodland, I am pleased to report that at least two bird species attempted to nest in the young woodland, a long-tailed tit in a cherry plum and a blackbird in a hazel. A few brambles are starting to colonise, and these will in time provide the dense cover that many birds need to nest. 
A very small number of trees have died, either naturally or due to human damage, but they are so few that replacements are not warranted. Tree tubes are steadily being removed and this should continue for most trees except a few smaller trees near the edge where the tubes will provide protection from accidental damage until they get larger. 
Around the large circular clearing and along the N edge a few trees are suffering from mowing too close, and some look like they have been knocked down by the mower or as a result of ball games. This was flagged up last year and discussed with the mowing contractor. I propose to install a series of posts in strategic locations to guide the mower away from them. These could be removed when the trees or shrubs reach a size where the spread of branches will keep the mower away from the roots. Many of the orchard trees look a little stunted though most put on strong shoots this year. They would benefit from digging over a 1m circle around every year until they are stronger. 
Grassland 
Wildflower meadow area was cut and raked of as usual, and the cuttings scattered . It would benefit from scarification (mowing/scraping to soil level), perhaps over a third of the site each year, to encourage seed germination in the absence of grazing. A kestrel is a now almost a permanent fixture, hunting voles in the unmown grassland areas. 
Weeds 
Weed species have generally remained at an acceptable level; the biggest concern is willows seeding in though these are less bad than expected after the mowing stopped, though will need annual effort digging them out; similarly with sycamores on the western edge. 
Paths 
The path to the west and south of the allotments have been mown a little wider, to help relieve the pressure on the grass from feet and solve the localised erosion problem but also helping with social distancing this year. The eroded areas have not deteriorated further and some have recovered a little over the summer. I would like to suggest that adjustments to the mowing regime would include reducing the path width eastwards from the car park to create a grassland strip adjacent to the roads verge. This would be marked by temporary posts for the first season to guide the mowing contractor. 
Signs
It was suggested earlier in the year that the noticeboard is looking a bit derelict and a more robust replacement was found! 
Use of the park 
The park is well used and there is little evidence of few undesirable activities. I often notice that there is very little litter. A few non-permitted activities do take a place – cycling, usually children, often accompanied by parents on foot. Football – some people are regularly playing football in the open mown area next to the car park or the circular area within the woodland. no damage to grass surface. Suggest see how the new sign influences behaviour. Open close mown grass is likely to attract ball games – and last year I proposed that the area of grass mown in the “woodland clearing” is reduced. As mentioned above, some posts would help guide the mowing contractor. 
People walking through the woodland areas has dramatically reduced since the vegetation has been allowed to grow up. There are two places along the central diagonal double path where people are sensibly walking through unmown central grass area, and I suggest the mowing contractor is instructed to mow these lines. This will help reinforce the principle that mown areas can be walked upon and unmown should not. 
Next steps 
Countryside Park Aims/sign Noticeboard replacement? Agree reduction in mowed area and mark with posts. 
Forthcoming routine maintenance 
Scarify wildflower meadow before April (volunteers can do this) 
Continue to remove tree shelters as per management plan, except where beneficial to protect small trees at edges 
Weeding around fruit trees for 1-2 more years 
Weeding out willows and sycamores (spring/summer).
	

	LM-0273
	Written Report from the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow – Gill Buckley and Judy Davies
The fallen tree was swiftly dealt with by one of our usual contractors at a cost of £100. Although the Friends were keen to tackle it themselves, it was considered too dangerous as it might have sprung back during cutting and could have caused injury.

Other smaller tasks due to the wind were managed by the Friends.

A subgroup of Friends has been working on the work required on the watercourse. This is necessary for the following main reasons.

· Safety - currently clearing the outlet at the southern end of the watercourse involves a person crawling out over the deep water and manually clearing the silt trap. Although it is carried out with all possible safety procedures in place it is not something which should be encouraged.

· Water control - several experts have suggested that the watercourse would be much more beneficial to the site if it were to be a static pond. The Friends have consulted with Norfolk Wildlife Trust and others and agreed it would be sensible to maintain some control on the water rather than simply shut off the flow. This flexibility would enable water to be let in or out should it be necessary.

Detailed documents have been circulated and will be referred to at the meeting.

Work has halted due to Covid restrictions until December. It is hoped that they will resume on 4th December. Winter work is essential on site as we are able to work without disturbing any birds.
	

	LM-0274
	Written report from Richard Farley, Brundall Tree Warden
Cemetery

Regarding the Cemetery the plan was to commence planting once the contractor had cleared the southern boundary but due to the present lockdown this is on hold.  The tree/hedge order is with the nursery and hopefully once lockdown is lifted and the site is prepared, we will be able to commence planting. The Tree Council have directives regarding COVID-19 procedures for planting which the Broadland Tree Warden Network follow.

I have refurbished the memorial bench which was vandalised I enclose photos of the finished job. I think you will be happy with the result and I will install when time allows. You may like to reconsider the purchase of an additional bench.

Low Farm Wood

I have planted about 300 bluebell bulbs recently and if anybody has further bulbs please donate and I will plant. 
The plan was to start thinning the tree growth but as already stated this is delayed.

With my Tree warden duties, I have visited several residents and always on the look out for additional planting areas in the future.

Church Fen

I have visited the site several times. Please don’t forget at our previous meeting I mentioned the Broadland Tree Warden Network would consider being more involved with the area. This is a very special site and needs to be left alone as much as possible.
	

	LM-0275
	Parkrun 
No report received. 
	

	LM-0276
	General Public Participation 

None received.
	

	LM-0277
	The arrangements for Land for the duration of lockdown.

Play areas - currently open with signage reminding people to socially distance, wash hands etc. Memorial Hall play area temporarily closed in order to install 2 new pieces of equipment.  Will be reopened.
[Cllr Buckley left the meeting]

Cremer’s - work parties suspended.

Low Farm Wood - as per the Tree Warden report, work is not able to start.

Cemetery, Countryside Park, Church Fen - any works needed will be contracted out.  Working parties have been suspended but emergency work and contractors can go ahead.
	

	LM-0278
	Committee Matters
Park Run
Not running at the moment, although unofficial running is still occurring at the Countryside Park.
Public Participation

None.

[Cllr Buckley rejoined the meeting]
	

	LM-0279
	Allotments 
[Cllr Warne did not take part in these discussions]

A proposed revised Allotment Tenancy Agreement and information leaflets, drawn up by Mr Rob Aram, had been circulated to Councillors before the meeting.  The original agreement was 14 pages long and new tenants were not reading the rules.  By separating out the additional and excess information it is hoped new, and some old, tenants will understand what is expected of them. The Committee discussed the merits of the new agreement and separating out some of the unnecessary information.
It was resolved to recommend the revised Tenancy Agreement to the Advisory and Scrutiny Committee but the information sheets, being separate to the agreement, do not need overseeing.

[Cllr Britt joined the meeting]

Public Participation

None
	

	LM-0280
	Cemetery 
Following the repair of the damaged WW2 bench the Committee discussed whether it was necessary to purchase a new one as well. 

2 recycled plastic designs from Glasdon were considered.  The Lowther was preferred but the Clerk was asked to check that individual struts could be replaced if broken.* A decision to purchase was deferred to the next meeting.
Public Participation

None.
	*Clerk


	LM-0281
	Cremer’s Meadow

Details of the proposed works, and the rationale behind it, for the watercourse were circulated to Councillors before the meeting.  Many discussions and consultation with experts about whether to turn the watercourse into a pond concluded that it would be more beneficial if it was a stand-alone pond.  The inflow is easy to close but the current outflow is too low and cannot be safely unblocked.  The proposed new outflow will be simple to operate and flexible to raise or lower the water levels.  The water meadow is the most important part of Cremer’s Meadow so the ability to adjust the water levels in the pond when necessary is vital.  The benefits of having a pond will be improved water quality in the river, more wildlife, improved ecology on the whole site.
Three quotes were obtained.  The Committee unanimously chose the quote from Robert Thain for £4,500 + VAT.  The work will most likely start in the spring when the weather is drier. The RFO will reserve £2,000-£2,500 from this year’s LM budget for the project.*
Thanks were given to Rob Aram and John Richardson for their work in obtaining the quotes and putting together the work specification.

Public Participation

Tim Strudwick gave advice regarding the environmental differences a change to the flow through the water course will make.
[Cllr Savory left the meeting]
	*RFO

	LM-0282
	Countryside Park
Cllr Buckley commended Tim on his report.  It gives clear instructions about the next steps and jobs that need doing.

The Aims have been agreed by the Advisory and Scrutiny Committee and will be presented to the next full Council meeting.

A new noticeboard is needed.  The Clerk will approach the Co-op and/or Richard Farley.*

The Clerk and Rob Aram will get together to look at the poster for the 4 LM areas*.

Public Participation

None.
	* Clerk
*Clerk/RA

	LM-0283
	Smaller Areas (bus stops, play areas)
The Clerk requested 3 quotes for painting the Meadow View play equipment.  2 were returned: £1,472 and £300 + VAT.  The 3 contractor was too busy to quote.  The Committee approved the £300 quote from Chris Smith.
	

	LM-0284
	Low Farm Wood
Lockdown has stopped the planned works. 

The Council has no formal agreement with the landowner for the permissive path or the responsibilities for the maintenance of the wood.  The Clerk was requested to contact NCC and look into this.
Public Participation

None.
	

	LM-0285
	Church Fen
Nothing further to report. The agreement as it is will save the Council money regarding maintenance of the quay heading.  It maintains the status quo. The Committee resolved to recommend it to the full Council. 

The Clerks will look into funding for replacement of the boardwalk. *
[Cllr Warne left the meeting]
	*Clerks

	LM-0286
	Finance

Budgetary Update
The LM expenditure had been circulated to Councillors (see below).  Expected costs for the remainder of the year were tested within the current budget.
	 

	LM-0287
	Clerk’s Correspondence
None received.
	

	LM-0288

	Items for the next Agenda
Recycled materials bench for the Cemetery

Tree Warden Network looking after Church Fen
Church Fen boardwalk
Low Farm Wood permissive path

Poster promoting the 4 open spaces in Brundall
	

	LM-0289

	Dates for the next meetings of the Land Management Committee
14th January 2021

11th March 2021

Meetings will be held via Zoom unless otherwise agreed and notified. Meeting closed at 3.51 pm.
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


	Brundall Parish Allotments
	
	Countryside Park
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income and expenditure 2020-21
	
	Income and expenditure 2020-21
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenditure
	rent
	787.50 
	
	Expenditure
	annual rent
	1,102.50 
	

	
	grass
	
	
	
	expenses
	118.78 
	

	
	water
	251.33 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	repairs
	90.90 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	sundries
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total
	1,129.73 
	
	
	Total
	1,221.28 
	2,351.01 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	rent
	   (2,815.34)
	
	Income
	Forrestry Commission
	(167.72)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	   (1,685.61)
	
	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	1,053.56 
	

	
	Clerk's costs (approx)
	500.00 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	   (1,185.61)
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Repairs
	
	
	
	Expenses
	
	
	

	lawn mower
	
	90.90 
	
	Soap for toilet
	15.98 
	

	
	
	
	
	hand wipes for toilet
	7.50 
	

	
	
	
	
	keys for toilet
	7.50 
	

	
	
	
	
	tree stake
	
	2.92 
	

	
	
	90.90 
	
	grab bag (small)
	8.33 
	

	Sundries
	
	
	
	1 tonne builders bag
	8.57 
	

	
	
	
	
	toilet supplies
	67.98 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	118.78 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total
	
	5,765.80 
	

	
	
	
	
	Cremer's
	
	340.52 
	

	
	
	
	
	Land Management Spending
	6,106.32 
	

	
	
	0.00 
	
	Budget
	
	14,000.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	% of budget
	
	44%
	

	Play Equipment
	

	Expenditure 2020-21
	

	annual inspection
	144.00

	chains to lock play areas
	17.47

	
	

	
	161.47

	Church Fen
	

	Expenditure 2020-21
	

	board walk wire
	65.00

	tree reduction
	200.00

	heavy duty staples
	12.99

	board walk repair
	967.00

	tree survey
	200.00

	strimming
	126.00

	tree works
	500.00

	
	2,070.99

	
	

	Cemetery
	

	Expenditure 2020-21
	

	Water
	41.33

	tree survey
	200.00

	headstone maintenance
	300.00

	Rose bush removal
	135.00

	Compost for roses
	36.00

	tree works
	310.00

	
	1,022.33

	Miscellaneous
	

	Bus Shelter Access
	160.00

	
	160.00
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